TAKE THREE: THE BALLOT

The Unintended Consequences of Eighteen-Year-Old Voting

Jenny Diamond Cheng 💿

Laura Weinstein and Murray Heimberg's 1961 divorce was highly contentious. A decade after divorcing, the couple, both college faculty members in Nashville, Tennessee, were still battling about support payments for their two minor sons. In May 1971, a clearly frustrated trial court judge ordered Mr. Heimberg to spend five weekends in jail for refusing to pay child support. On appeal, the Tennessee Court of Appeals not only reversed the "extremely harsh" jail sentence but also found that Mr. Heimberg's support obligation had been extinguished by a new law that lowered the age of majority in Tennessee from twenty-one to eighteen. With almost palpable relief, the appeals court noted that both sons were now over the new statutory age of majority and therefore declared that "Dr. Heimberg's *legal* duty to furnish maintenance, support, and education for these two sons [had] ceased" when each boy turned eighteen.¹

The Weinstein–Heimberg divorce, while perhaps unusually combative, raised legal issues that were far from unique. After the national minimum voting age was lowered to eighteen in 1971, most U.S. states immediately lowered their statutory ages of majority to eighteen as well. At common law, parents are required to financially support their children until they reach the age of majority, so state courts quickly began holding that under these new laws, non-custodial parents only had to pay child support until age eighteen, not twenty-one.² In the decades since, there has been extensive litigation about parents' financial obligations toward children who are eighteen or older, particularly with respect to college costs.³

It is somewhat surprising that state legislatures reacted to eighteen-year-old voting the way they did, however. During the three decades of debate over the minimum voting age, from 1942 through 1971, the idea of lowering the age of majority was anathema to both sides. Furthermore, right up until ratification, most state legislatures were hostile to lowering the voting age, let alone revising other age-based laws. And as a general matter, states usually conceptualize their own interest as forcing family members to financially support dependents— especially children—as much as possible. Yet as soon as the voting age was reduced to eighteen through constitutional amendment, the overwhelming majority of state legislatures promptly revised their state laws to make eighteen the new age of adulthood for practically everything, not just the right to cast a ballot.

On July 5, 1971, President Nixon signed the Twenty-Sixth Amendment to the U.S. Constitution, which lowered the minimum voting age for state and federal elections from twenty-one to eighteen. While the amendment itself was the most quickly ratified constitutional amendment in U.S. history, beating out the record previously set by the Twelfth Amendment, eighteen-year-old voting had been nearly thirty years in the making.

An earlier version of this paper was presented at the 2017 conference of the Society for the History of Children and Youth. Many thanks to my fellow panelists and commentators for their helpful questions and comments.

¹Weinstein v. Heimberg, 490 S. W. Rep. 692–701 (1972) (emphasis added).

²Jeffrey F. Ghent, "Statutory Change of Age of Majority as Affecting Pre-Existing Status or Rights," *American Law Reports 3d.* 75 (1977): 1–81.

³Abraham Kuhl, "Post-Majority Educational Support for Children in the Twenty-First Century," *Journal of the American Academy of Matrimonial Law* 21 (2008): 763–81.

[©] The Author(s) 2019. Published by Cambridge University Press

Congressional advocates offered the first proposals to lower the voting age in October 1942, right after Congress voted to lower the draft age to eighteen. The issue then surfaced periodically over the next three decades before really gaining steam in the late 1960s and ultimately culminating in the passage of the Twenty-Sixth Amendment.⁴

The Congressional debates over the voting age suggest that federal legislators were focused almost exclusively on the age limit for the franchise, not other age-based laws. When lawmakers did refer to other laws that included minimum ages, it was to argue that the effective age of legal adulthood was already eighteen. Most obviously, advocates pointed often to the minimum draft age, but they also cited marriage, tort, tax, and criminal law. Representative Richard Ottinger's (D-NY) June 1970 remarks on the House floor are typical: "If an 18-year-old is mature enough to bear arms in defense of his country, if he is expected and required to pay taxes, if he can be tried as an adult in our courts, and if he has the right to marry at 18, then we have surely discarded the notion of immaturity at 18 in every area except enfranchisement."⁵

Significantly, such sweeping statements were not entirely accurate. Not all states had set an age of majority, but most of the ones that did set the age at twenty-one.⁶ A few states put eighteen as the age of majority for women and twenty-one as the age for men.⁷ And even in states without a single age of majority, the minimum age for entering into contracts was nearly always twenty-one, as was the drinking age and the age for carrying firearms.⁸

For their part, advocates of eighteen-year-old voting emphasized that they wanted to lower only the voting age, not any other minimum age requirements, and they quickly batted down any suggestions to reduce the age of majority. Indeed, many legislators regarded such proposals as spoilers for the voting age question. In the middle of 1970 floor debate over the voting age, for example, Senator Jack Miller (R-IA) introduced an amendment that would have essentially prohibited any age-based restrictions over eighteen.⁹ Senator Miller had long opposed lowering the voting age, however, and Senator Mansfield—a strong proponent of eighteen-year-old voting—carefully distanced himself from Miller's amendment, declaring that it "would tend to becloud and befuddle the issue of the vote."¹⁰

The age of majority question was even more toxic at the state level. During public referenda on lowering the voting age, opponents frequently introduced proposals to lower the age of majority

¹⁰Congressional Record, 91 Cong., 2 sess., Mar. 12, 1970, 7092. Miller introduced his amendment by noting that he opposed lowering the voting age by statute, as Mansfield proposed to do: *ibid* at 7091. Miller's concerns about eighteen-year-old voting were not limited to Congressional overreach, though; in a 1968 committee hearing he argued that teenagers were too immature and prone to extremism to be allowed to vote. U.S. Congress, Senate, Committee on the Judiciary, *Lowering the Voting age to 18*, 90 Cong., 2nd sess., May 14, 1968, 15–19. Eric Fish has similarly argued that the framers of the Twenty-Sixth Amendment intended only to lower the voting age, not to ban age discrimination against eighteen- to twenty-one-year-olds. Eric S. Fish, "Originalism, Sex Discrimination, and Age Discrimination," *Texas Law Review* 91 (2012): 1–18, here 7–8, 10–11.

⁴Jenny Diamond Cheng, "Voting Rights for Millennials: Breathing New Life into the Twenty-Sixth Amendment," *Syracuse Law Review* 67, no. 3 (Mar. 2017): 653–78, here 668–72. For a comprehensive history of the Twenty-Sixth Amendment, see Jenny Diamond Cheng, "How Eighteen-Year-Olds Got the Vote," Aug. 4, 2016, available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=2818730.

⁵Congressional Record, 91 Cong., 1 sess., June 17, 1970, 20175.

⁶Robert H. Mnookin and D. Kelly Weisberg, *Children, Family, and State: Problems and Materials on Children and the Law* (New York, 2014), 169.

⁷See, for example, Utah Code Annotated 1943 682 (1943).

⁸Wayne R. Barnes, "Arrested Development: Rethinking the Contract Act of Majority for the Twenty-First Century Adolescent," *Maryland Law Review* 76 (2017): 405–48, here 414; Alexander C. Wagenaar, *Alcohol, Young Drivers, and Traffic Accidents* (Lexington, MA, 1983), 2; *National Rifle Association of America, Inc., v. Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives*, 700 F. 3d. 185, here 201–2.

⁹Congressional Record, 91 Cong., 2 sess., Mar. 12, 1970, 7091. Miller proposed an amendment to Senate Majority Leader Mike Mansfield's (R-MT) own proposed amendment to the Voting Rights Act, which would have prohibited states from setting their voting ages above eighteen. Miller's proposal outlawed any state "requirement that a citizen be twenty-one years of age as a precondition to full rights and responsibilities of citizenship": *ibid*.



Figure 1. Registering young voters in New York City, summer 1971.¹¹

and/or the drinking age to eighteen precisely in order to turn public sentiment against eighteenyear-old voting.¹² Indeed, the voting age issue itself was always more popular at the federal level than it was in the states. Particularly during the 1960s, there was much more support among members of Congress for lowering the voting age than there was among state legislators or voters in state referenda, both of whom regularly rejected proposals to reduce the voting age in their states.¹³

Nevertheless, immediately after the Twenty-Sixth amendment was ratified, states began lowering their ages of majority. About half the states took a gradual approach, establishing eighteen

¹¹Warren K. Leffler, *NEW YORK CITY & Youth Vote Project* 5th Ave., June 22, 1971. Library of Congress Prints and Photographs Division, Washington DC. Accessed Sep. 26, 2019, https://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/2017646334/.

¹²Fish, "Originalism, Sex Discrimination, and Age Discrimination," 7–8.

¹³Cheng, "How Eighteen-Year-Olds Got the Vote," 36.

as the legal age for various matters over a period of several years. Other states just set eighteen as the new age of majority for everything. A couple of states set nineteen as the age of majority, and a very small minority of states did not do anything at all.¹⁴ Mississippi, for example, still sets its age of majority at twenty-one.¹⁵

Why this sudden change of heart among so many state legislators? To some extent, this phenomenon demonstrates that the voting age debate was not, in fact, just about young people casting ballots. Clearly the general idea that eighteen-, nineteen-, and twenty-year-olds were adults had a lot of momentum at the moment. As mentioned earlier, quite a few of the Twenty-Sixth Amendment's strongest proponents argued—in many cases incorrectly—that eighteen-year-olds were already legal adults for all intents and purposes, and that the franchise was just the final imprimatur of that status. This framing then carried over into state legislative discussions about the age of majority.¹⁶

It is also very plausible that once eighteen- to twenty-year-olds had the franchise, politicians thought that removing other age-based restrictions would appeal to these new voters. Both the Republican and Democratic platforms of 1972 included language saying that the age of majority should be reduced to eighteen.¹⁷ In particular, lowering the drinking age might have been an especially attractive issue for elected officials trying to woo young voters.

For the most part, though, state legislative efforts to lower the age of majority in the 1970s seemed more haphazard than calculated.¹⁸ There were a few naysayers who warned of the potentially far-reaching consequences of these legal changes, including not only for child support obligations but also foster care, juvenile justice, welfare, liability for auto accidents, and nonresident college tuition.¹⁹ Nonresident tuition became an issue almost immediately, in fact, as students began registering to vote in towns where they went to college and then claiming they should pay in-state tuition. By May 1972, there were already lawsuits pending in Maryland, Michigan, North Carolina, California, and Kansas, and states quickly began setting new residency term requirements for in-state tuition.²⁰

The main sticking point for lowering the age of majority was the drinking age. In state after state, the only real opposition to setting eighteen as the age of majority was with respect to allowing eighteen-, nineteen-, and twenty-year-olds to buy and serve alcohol.²¹ In the states that followed a gradual approach to lowering the age of majority, the drinking age was inevitably the last thing to be reset.²²

In the immediate short term, concerns about reducing the drinking age to eighteen swamped discussion about nearly all other possible consequences of changing the age of

¹⁴George B. Merry, "Early-Adulthood' Statutes Spreading," *Christian Science Monitor*, Oct. 5, 1973, 4.

¹⁵Miss. Code Ann. § 1-3-27.

¹⁶See also Elizabeth S. Scott, "The Legal Construction of Adolescence," *Hofstra Law Review* 29 (2000): 547–98, here 563–4.

¹⁷The 1972 Democratic platform asserted that the party would try to "[1]ower the legal age of majority and consent to 18." The Republican platform declared, "We stand for lowering the legal age of majority in all jurisdictions to 18...." National Party Platforms, The American Presidency Project, University of California at Santa Barbara, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/app-categories/elections-and-transitions/party-platforms (accessed July 21, 2019).

¹⁸There is no evidence that there was any kind of concerted lobbying effort by noncustodial parents or others with an interest in limiting parents' financial obligations, for example.

¹⁹See, for example, Charles H. Mayer, "Letter to the Editor: Age of Majority," *Washington Post*, Feb. 17. 1974, B7; William W. Kiefer, "New Age Law to Cut 600 from Welfare," *The Hartford Courant*, Sept. 1, 1972, 6.

²⁰Richard Martin, "No Place Like Home: The 18-Year-Old Vote Imperils the Finances of State-Run Colleges," *Wall Street Journal*, May 10, 1972, 1.

²¹See, for example, "Michigan to Give 18-Year-Olds Adults' Legal Rights and Duties," *New York Times*, July 24, 1971, 29; Jurate Kaziskas, "Instant Adulthood' for 11-Million Youths?" *Washington Post*, Oct. 10, 1971, K12.

²²Merry, "Early-Adulthood' Statutes Spreading," 4; Agis Salpukas, "Youth See Little Effect from Newly Won Rights," *New York Times*, Jan. 1, 1972, 1.

majority. In 1976, the Supreme Court took up the issue of gender discrimination in the form of a case challenging an Oklahoma law that set eighteen as the minimum age for women to buy 3.2 beer but restricted sales to men until age twenty-one.²³ The drinking age would continue to be a significant public policy matter throughout the 1970s, as traffic accidents involving young drivers skyrocketed in the many states that had lowered their drinking ages to eighteen.²⁴ The issue culminated in 1984, when Congress passed the National Minimum Drinking Age Act, which withholds federal highway funds from states that set their drinking ages below twenty-one.²⁵

In the longer term, though, the duration of noncustodial child support became a significant family law issue. A sharp rise in nonmarital families, the greatly increased value and cost of a college education, and expanded federal involvement in enforcing child support obligations dramatically magnified the consequences of the changes made during the 1970s. Today, both state legislatures and courts continue to grapple with questions about post-majority child support and whether divorced parents can, or should, be ordered to contribute to their children's college education.

Over the last few years, there has been a surge of interest, particularly among progressives, in lowering the voting age yet again, perhaps to sixteen.²⁶ While it would be a stretch to declare the aftermath of the Twenty-Sixth amendment a cautionary tale, those involved in this issue would do well to bear in mind the powerful historical relationship between the voting age and state laws governing parents' financial obligations to their children.

Jenny Diamond Cheng is a lecturer in law at Vanderbilt University Law School, where she teaches classes on education and family law. Her research focuses on the political and legal treatment of children, especially adolescents. She has written extensively about the history of the minimum voting age and the constitutionality of state laws that affect young voters.

²³Craig v. Boren, 429 U.S. 190 (1976).

²⁴Wagenaar, Alcohol, Young Drivers, and Traffic Accidents, 9–100.

²⁵Barron H. Lerner, One for the Road: Drunk Driving Since 1900 (Baltimore, 2011), 90.

²⁶Maggie Astor, "16-Year-Olds Want a Vote. Fifty Years Ago, So Did 18-Year-Olds," *New York Times*, May 19, 2019.